### Center for American Progress

# Strategies To Build Worker Power in Maine

### 10 Recommendations That Will Improve Maine's Economy and Democracy

By David Madland and Malkie Wall January 2021

### Contents

### 1 Introduction and summary

- 4 Strategies to build worker power in Maine
- 18 Applying these strategies to specific sectors
- 20 Conclusion
- 20 About the authors
- 21 Endnotes

### Introduction and summary

Maine faces several overlapping challenges—including low wages, economic inequality, pay gaps across race and gender, and a political system that too often bends to the will of the rich and well-connected, not to mention the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic and associated recession. By adopting policies to strengthen the power of workers, the state can take significant steps to address these challenges.

The need for action in Maine is clear. In 2019, the median real earnings in the state were just above \$35,000—slightly below the national median.<sup>1</sup> Worse, median household income in Maine has hardly budged in three decades—and only in 2019 recovered to levels above what it was before the Great Recession.<sup>2</sup> In recent years, wage growth for Maine's lowest earners has outpaced national averages, likely due to increases in the minimum wage.<sup>3</sup> However, the highest-paid earners continue to accumulate a larger share of the gains, with the top fifth of households capturing nearly half of all income in 2018.<sup>4</sup> More than 12 percent of Mainers live under the official federal poverty line,<sup>5</sup> and more than 1 in 3 families do not earn enough to pay for basic expenses.<sup>6</sup> In 2018, nearly half of Mainers reported that they would not be able to cover an unexpected \$400 expense.<sup>7</sup>

Job quality is also a concern for many Mainers. For example, one-third of Maine workers do not have full-time, year-round employment, and there is a high prevalence of part-time and seasonal jobs, especially in the tourism sector.<sup>8</sup> Both precarious employment and underemployment undermine workers' economic well-being. Furthermore, roughly 1 in 3 private sector wage and salary employees work for businesses with fewer than 50 employees, where they have "far lower rates of access to paid sick time, family and medical leave (paid or unpaid), and employer-sponsored health insurance."<sup>9</sup> Policies are needed to ensure that workers across industries have access to good benefits.

Meanwhile, Maine's economy continues to favor white workers and men over people of color and women. The prime-age labor force participation rate for workers of color was 8 percentage points lower than for white workers in 2018.<sup>10</sup> Furthermore, 19 percent of workers of color in Maine reported experiencing job discrimination—nearly three times the rate of white workers.<sup>11</sup> People of color and women both earn less than white men.<sup>12</sup> Occupations that employ Mainers of color also tend to provide worse benefits and schedules and are more likely to skirt workers' rights.<sup>13</sup>

The COVID-19 pandemic and resulting economic recession have exacerbated these long-standing problems. According to an analysis by the state Department of Labor, Maine has experienced the worst job losses in 50 years.<sup>14</sup> Workers of color in Maine are more than twice as likely to be unemployed as their white counterparts,<sup>15</sup> and if national trends are any indication, that gap has likely persisted or even widened during the pandemic.<sup>16</sup> One in 4 Maine households, representing almost 270,000 adults, said they found it "somewhat" or "very difficult" to pay their usual household expenses in the past week during the pandemic, according to the U.S. Census Bureau's Household Pulse Survey.<sup>17</sup>

Unfortunately, most workers in Maine do not have a strong voice on the job to help them address these issues. While public sector union density in the state is 45.7 percent, higher than the national average of 33.6 percent, only 5.5 percent of private sector workers belong to a union.<sup>18</sup> Worse, union membership in Maine has declined sharply over recent decades, causing many workers to be left behind: As the Maine Center for Economic Policy has noted, "Since 1964, [as] union membership in Maine has halved, … the scale of income inequality has more than doubled."<sup>19</sup>

Research shows that unions help Mainers earn higher wages and benefits,<sup>20</sup> even after controlling for age, education, occupation, and other factors, as well as help reduce gender and racial pay gaps.<sup>21</sup> Union members across the country are also much more likely to vote, take political action, join other groups, and be more charitable, which forces politicians to be more responsive to the will of the peo-ple<sup>22</sup> rather than just the wealthy. Additionally, research demonstrates that unions reduce racist attitudes among white workers.<sup>23</sup>

While many other reforms are also necessary to address the state's challenges including reforms that improve workplace standards, enforce anti-discrimination rules, and lessen the influence of money in politics—among the most important reforms are those that ensure that workers have a strong collective voice. There are several strategies that Maine can follow to strengthen worker power. Though federal law places limits on what state governments can do to strengthen workers' collective voice, states still have significant ability to act. Indeed, Maine has already taken a number of recommended steps, though it still has much more to do.

Specifically, this report recommends the following 10 strategies:

- 1. Provide workers a voice in setting and enforcing public health standards.
- 2. Ensure that government spending creates good jobs.
- 3. Improve workforce training by more fully involving worker organizations.
- 4. Create workers' boards to provide workers a voice in determining minimum industrywide pay and benefits.
- 5. Partner with worker organizations and provide workers with a private right to action to ensure that workplace standards are enforced.
- 6. Involve worker organizations in unemployment insurance modernization.
- 7. Strengthen public sector unions.
- 8. Use business permitting and licensing standards to support high-road businesses.
- 9. Close loopholes that allow employers to skirt legal responsibilities and undermine worker power.
- 10. Implement broad anti-retaliation protections.

With the federal government gridlocked over many major issues in recent years, states have become the staging ground for a variety of progressive pro-worker policies; many of today's most innovative labor policies have emerged at the state and municipal levels. States such as California, Washington, and New York are often seen as leading the way, but policymakers in a wide range of states—from Alaska to Connecticut and from Minnesota to Texas—have passed the types of policies recommended in this report. Indeed, Maine was the first state to mandate that most private employers provide earned paid time off for any reason,<sup>24</sup> and it has taken some leading efforts in support of policies to build worker power, such as with the passage of the state Green New Deal for workforce development policies.<sup>25</sup> Still, there is room and need to push further.

Strengthening worker power and improving workplace standards should be top priorities for Maine because they would do so much for the state. It would help raise wages, reduce economic inequality, close racial and gender pay gaps, and make the state's democracy more responsive to the public. This report provides a blueprint for the path forward.

3 Center for American Progress | Strategies To Build Worker Power in Maine

# Strategies to build worker power in Maine

A number of reforms are needed to ensure that working Mainers have a voice in their workplaces and economy. Below, this report presents 10 strategies that Maine could use to strengthen worker power in standard setting, training, and enforcement.

## Provide workers a voice in setting and enforcing public health standards

Hundreds of thousands of Americans have died from COVID-19. Although Maine has fared better than some states,<sup>26</sup> the coronavirus continues to pose a serious threat to public health and the state economy. Unfortunately, under the Trump administration, the federal Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) largely abdicated its responsibilities to set and enforce workplace safety standards during the COVID-19 pandemic, though the incoming Biden administration has promised significant changes.<sup>27</sup> Where OSHA has not set standards, states are free to act,<sup>28</sup> and Maine has even more authority to set standards for state and local public sector workers. Though Maine has issued guidelines for economic reopening, workers have expressed concern about their lack of specificity, and compliance remains an issue.<sup>29</sup>

While workplace safety standards are critical to setting a floor, worker voice and power are essential to ensuring these standards actually meet the needs of workers and the public and are properly implemented and enforced. Indeed, research shows that unions are critical to improving workplace safety and to ensuring that safety protections are actually followed.<sup>30</sup> Policymakers can pursue these dual goals—of promoting worker health and safety and worker power—using a number of related tools:

#### · Guarantee workers a right to refuse work under dangerous conditions.

Workers should not have to choose between their lives and their livelihood. Workers who reasonably believe that workplace conditions would expose them or the public to COVID-19, should be able to refuse to work without losing their jobs.<sup>31</sup>

- Require the use of worker safety committees or worker safety compliance officers to communicate safety procedures. Work-site-level monitoring is important for ensuring that individual workplaces actually comply with established standards. These officers or committees would be chosen by workers, have access to company health and safety records, train colleagues on the most recent COVID-19 guidance, educate workers about their rights, and promote compliance.<sup>32</sup> The Los Angeles County Board of Supervisors, for example, recently voted to create workplace public health councils.<sup>33</sup> The Los Angeles plan will certify thirdparty organizations, such as unions, "to train councils on coronavirus health protocols. Employers are encouraged but not required to pay workers for their time participating on the councils, to allow councils to meet on-site and to help third party organizations reach out to interested workers."<sup>34</sup> Likewise, a proposed New York state executive order recommends the creation of safety councils in each workplace to "allow workers to come together and raise health and safety concerns to the employer."<sup>35</sup>
- Partner with unions and worker organizations to train workers on safety standards. A related approach for strengthening compliance is to partner with labor unions and worker centers as part of a co-enforcement model, described in more detail below.<sup>36</sup> Collaborating with community worker advocates gives labor agencies access to on-the-ground information and can help reluctant workers come forward. By providing funding for this work, states and localities can ensure that enforcement efforts are sustainable far into the future.
- Guarantee workers the right to collect unemployment insurance if they quit their job due to unsafe working conditions. In some cases, it may be necessary for workers to quit their jobs to protect the health of themselves or their families. Workers deemed to have separated from employment for a good cause should be eligible to collect unemployment insurance, as recommended by the National Employment Law Project.<sup>37</sup>
- Workers who contract COVID-19 should be presumed to have an occupational disease and thus can access workers' compensation. Workers' compensation provides essential income support to sick workers.<sup>38</sup> Therefore, Maine should ensure that its workers' compensation program covers COVID-19 as well as any associated quarantine. Workers' compensation should be available to all workers, regardless of immigration status.

- Guarantee whistleblower protections for raising health or safety concerns. To ensure that workers feel comfortable reporting workplace violations, policymakers should institute whistleblower protections.<sup>39</sup> These laws should protect workers from retaliation regardless of whether they submit complaints through formal health and safety forms or by notifying fellow workers and the public.
- **Provide a private right of action to enable enforcement of safety standards.** Furthermore, to deter employers from taking advantage of workers, workers should have the right to go to court to seek redress and combat retaliation.<sup>40</sup>
- Ensure public sector workers are appropriately represented on the state
  board of occupational safety and health. By Maine statute, the public sector
  occupational safety and health board must comprise 10 members, including three
  representatives of employers, three representatives of employees, two representatives
  of the public, and one representative of an insurance company licensed to insure
  workers' compensation.<sup>41</sup> Unfortunately, worker representatives selected by the
  governor do not always represent the interests of workers. Maine should ensure that
  representatives actually represent worker interests, such as by requiring the selection
  of candidates who have demonstrated they represent a sufficient number of workers

Workers can provide unique insights to help address workplace health and safety challenges. By giving them and their representatives a role in creating, implementing, and enforcing standards, Maine can ensure that public health standards meet the needs of workers and that employers comply with those standards.

### Ensure that government spending creates good jobs

Maine's state government spends roughly \$7 billion each year.<sup>43</sup> While much of this money funds government programs and pays salaries, a significant percentage is paid to private sector companies through contracts, grants, loans, and tax expenditures. Policymakers should ensure that these dollars support quality jobs and provide good value for taxpayers by ensuring that all forms of government support to private sector employers come with requirements for decent wages, safe and discrimination-free workplaces, and a voice on the job.

During the last legislative session, state policymakers passed a number of measures to increase fairness for workers in the public contracting system: L.D. 1564 explicitly authorized public entities to enter into project labor agreements (PLAs), reversing a ban by the former governor;<sup>44</sup> L.D. 1386 increased fairness in contracting by expanding the definition of "public works" and strengthening the process for determining prevailing wage rates;<sup>45</sup> and L.D. 1282, more commonly known as Maine's Green New Deal,<sup>46</sup> mandated that initially 10 percent and ultimately 25 percent of employees working on electricity generation projects be registered apprentices.<sup>47</sup> Still, there is more work to be done to ensure that these standards govern more funding streams, industries, and types of work.

Going forward, state policymakers should take steps to extend strong worker protections to new sectors and more types of spending. For example, policymakers could attach strings to grants and contracts as well as loans and tax breaks for businesses. These requirements could also be extended across the public sector, including to entities such as community colleges and public universities. In addition, it is important that the government implement meaningful enforcement strategies to ensure compliance. Among other things, policymakers should apply the following standards to all work that Maine taxpayers finance or subsidize:

- **Pay prevailing wages and benefits.** Maine should require that any worker paid directly or indirectly through taxpayer funds receive wages and fringe benefits that are comparable to those paid to other similarly placed workers in the region. In addition to covering the construction sector, policymakers should extend prevailing wage mandates to service work. A report by the Center for American Progress provides more detailed guidance to state and local policymakers looking to strengthen and expand the coverage of prevailing wage laws.<sup>48</sup>
- Encourage labor peace. To promote good relations between workers and employers on key state projects at risk of labor disruption, policymakers should encourage the use of labor peace agreements: contracts between companies and unions that prohibit strikes, work stoppages, and lockouts.<sup>49</sup> Furthermore, large building and infrastructure projects should require contractors to use PLAs and community workforce agreements—prehire agreements between unions and construction managers that set the terms of employment for all craft workers on a given project. Community workforce provisions can mandate that part of the workforce be hired from targeted communities.
- **Promote the development of a skilled workforce.** Maine should require that 15 percent or more of labor hours on large-scale infrastructure projects be performed by apprentices participating in programs that meet federal and state registered apprenticeship standards. Targeted-hire and pre-apprenticeship initiatives that help ensure that affected groups—such as local residents, women, people of color,

workers with disabilities, and other disadvantaged groups—are able to access these jobs, are also important.<sup>50</sup>

#### • Mandate compliance as a requirement for receiving government funding.

Finally, the state government should implement meaningful enforcement strategies to ensure compliance. In the government contracting space, responsible bidder laws are an effective tool for ensuring that only contractors and other funding recipients that comply with the law receive contracts.<sup>51</sup> Relatedly, employers who persistently violate workplace laws should be explicitly prohibited from bidding on new contracts. Maine can go even further in this space by creating explicit preferences for bidders with good workplace practices. Furthermore, policymakers can require companies to submit detailed cost analyses with their contract bids to discourage artificially low bids that squeeze workers.

These measures will help ensure that government dollars uphold strong workplace standards and protect high-road employers that pay good wages and benefits and that comply with the law, from unfair competition.

Improve workforce training by more fully involving worker organizations

With the oldest population in the nation and many residents nearing retirement age, Maine could face a serious worker shortage in the next couple years.<sup>52</sup> A legislative task force found that the shortage of skilled workers applies to a range of both professional and support occupations.<sup>53</sup> Meeting the labor shortfall will require a number of strategies, including efforts to attract new workers to the state.<sup>54</sup> Maine should also ramp up workforce training to ensure that workers are qualified to fill the most in-demand jobs.<sup>55</sup> Unfortunately, Maine currently underinvests in workforce development. Worse, the training that the state offers does not always lead to a good job. Going forward, the government should take a number of steps to not only increase funding for workforce development, but also better involve unions in the workforce training system to ensure that training actually leads to quality employment;<sup>56</sup> research shows that involving unions in joint labor-management training leads to more training and better results.<sup>57</sup> These steps include:

• **Promote labor-management training programs.** To encourage these types of programs, Maine should amend or create new training standards to require that training for specific occupations or industries be provided by labor-management

partnerships.<sup>58</sup> In addition, the state should create a dedicated public funding stream for labor-management training programs—which often include, but are not limited to, registered apprenticeships.

- Attach job quality requirements to public training dollars. To prevent the subsidization of low-quality jobs, all public training dollars should come with wage standards, including a \$15-per-hour floor, paid leave, and other benefits. For example, policymakers could include wraparound benefits—such as transportation benefits and child care—to encourage participation.
- Promote registered apprenticeships. Registered apprenticeships are popular among workforce advocates, workers, and employers alike as a way to ensure quality training.<sup>59</sup> Although Maine has had an apprenticeship program since 1941, the number of individuals participating in the program has grown dramatically in recent years.<sup>60</sup> In 2019, the program served more than 1,100 people, a 44 percent increase over the prior year. About 40 percent of apprentices worked in construction, and roughly an additional 40 percent were in health care and professional services.<sup>61</sup> Despite growing interest in registered apprenticeships, state investments in these programs remain flat. In recent years, the state's general fund allocated just \$200,000 for apprenticeship training reimbursements. Maine allows the state Department of Labor to reimburse apprenticeship sponsors for up to 50 percent of classroom training costs.<sup>62</sup> But due to an increasing number of sponsors requesting reimbursement and the available funding level, reimbursements have more than halved, from roughly \$1,200 per apprentice in recent years to up to \$500 in 2019.<sup>63</sup> With fewer dollars available per person, employers may find it increasingly impractical to seek out approved apprenticeships. In order to ensure continued program utilization and effectiveness, policymakers in Maine should increase funding for and investments in registered apprenticeships. The state should also adopt apprenticeship utilization requirements, discussed above, to incentivize the use of apprentices on construction projects.

#### Institute training requirements or certifications for certain occupations.

One way that Maine can professionalize and raise standards in certain industries is by creating training requirements. A well-known model for this is the Service Employees International Union (SEIU) 775 Training Partnership in Washington state.<sup>64</sup> Washington recognizes the right of home care workers paid through Medicaid funds to unionize, while also requiring that those workers become certified as home care providers. The training requirements help raise standards throughout the industry. At the same time, collective bargaining ensures that training actually leads to higher wages in ways that encourage worker growth and quality services.<sup>65</sup> In a different type of training requirement, Massachusetts requires individuals to complete an approved training program in order to receive a welding permit.<sup>66</sup> These certifications help protect the public by limiting risks of fires and moderate training in that industry.<sup>67</sup> Ultimately, it is important that workers and employers partner to develop training requirements that reflect the needs and expertise of the industry.<sup>68</sup>

 Use workforce training to strengthen the public sector workforce. Maine could also use occupationally specific training partnerships in hard-to-fill in positions in the public sector. With high levels of retirement leading to staffing shortages, Maine could use these types of labor-management training partnerships to recruit new workers to public sector jobs. For instance, New York City has partnered with American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees (AFSCME) District Council 37 to create an information technology (IT) apprenticeship, in order to attract and retain workers from diverse backgrounds to IT positions in government.<sup>69</sup> Similarly, in Pinellas County, Florida, the school district and the Pinellas Classroom Teachers Association partnered to create a boot camp for early-career teachers in order to boost teacher retention across the district.<sup>70</sup> Project coordinators hope that these programs will provide workers with relevant work experiences and also help state and local governments attract workers who would otherwise go to the private sector. In addition, with most government workers continuing to work from home due to the pandemic, government agencies could partner with unions to train employees on the online work environment. Maine could even use these types of partnerships to help public sector employees navigate state benefits, as Oregon has recently done by launching a pilot program with SEIU Local 503.71

Taking steps to involve worker organizations in all aspects of training could help Maine improve outcomes for workers and employers alike.

Create workers' boards to provide workers a voice in determining minimum industrywide pay and benefits

Different workers in Maine may have different needs. The challenges faced by direct care workers, for instance, differ from those faced by workers in retail or trucking. To address the needs of particular sectors and occupations, Maine could pass legislation to establish sectoral workers' boards. Workers' boards—some-times called wage boards—are tripartite bodies that bring together representa-

tives of labor, industry, and government to set things such as minimum wage rates, benefits, and workplace standards for industries and occupations.<sup>72</sup> Workers' boards can even create wage scales that account for skills and experience to allow for greater flexibility, making it possible to increase compensation for both lowand middle-wage jobs. Moreover, they can establish scheduling requirements, paid leave policies, training standards, portable benefit contribution rates, and safety requirements. Indeed, some states are considering legislation that would create industry-specific worker committees to set workplace safety standards during COVID-19.<sup>73</sup>

More generally, research indicates that broad-based bargaining and standard setting—which workers' boards are an example of—are useful strategies to close racial and gender pay gaps, reduce economic inequality, and encourage companies to compete based on greater productivity rather than low pay.<sup>74</sup>

Boards can create a new forum for worker representatives to come together for the first time, thus providing an opportunity to boost worker power while also boosting standards.

A handful of states and localities already have laws that allow for workers' boards. New York state, for example, empaneled a wage board to raise the minimum wage for fast-food workers to \$15 an hour.<sup>75</sup> In Seattle, there is now a workers' board governing domestic workers.<sup>76</sup> Legislators in Washington state and Oregon have also considered proposals to create sectoral boards.<sup>77</sup> In fact, workers' boards have even been proposed in Maine. In 2018, Mainers considered an unsuccessful ballot initiative to establish a Universal Home Care Trust Fund that would have included a home care board responsible for promulgating minimum wage and workplace standards and administering the program.<sup>78</sup> By implementing these types of sectoral workers' boards in Maine, policymakers can boost job standards, including for workers in occupations and sectors that are heavily fissured with layers of contracting.

# Partner with worker organizations and provide workers with a private right to action to ensure that standards are enforced

A worker experience survey conducted by the Maine Center for Economic Policy estimated that 15,000 hourly workers were paid less than the statutory minimum wage in 2019, likely costing workers more than \$30 million in lost wages.<sup>79</sup> An unknown number suffer wage theft as the result of other illegal workplace prac-

tices, such as being asked to clock in late or clock out early or requiring that tipped workers split tips with management. Unfortunately, many of these instances of wage theft—not to mention violations of paid leave protections and other labor and employment laws—go unchallenged, in part because the authorities lack adequate resources.<sup>80</sup>

Due to hiring freezes in the state Labor Department and other agencies during the previous LePage administration, the department has limited staff capacity to investigate and enforce labor laws.<sup>81</sup> In 2018, for example, the Wage and Hour Division of Maine's Labor Department had just six full-time equivalent positions.<sup>82</sup> Seeking to address this, state lawmakers in the last session considered legislation to make it easier for the state attorney general's office to take speedy action against violators.<sup>83</sup> To ensure that the Labor Department has sufficient staff capacity going forward, the state should also fully fund its enforcement division. A complementary strategy the government could use to bolster its traditional enforcement activity is co-enforcement.

Under a co-enforcement model, government agencies work closely with unions and worker organizations to expand their on-the-ground capacity and improve compliance.<sup>84</sup> These partner organizations act as intermediaries between workers and government to educate workers on their rights and provide guidance to workers seeking to redress issues in their workplaces. Co-enforcers can also directly alert government agencies to violations, making it easier for agency inspectors to levy penalties. Furthermore, this model gives workers an opportunity to interact with worker representatives, ensuring greater exposure for those organizations and the benefits they provide.

Several cities and states use this approach to enforce minimum standards in hard-to-reach workplaces. For example, San Francisco's Office of Labor Standards Enforcement funds worker centers and other community-based organizations to conduct education and outreach around local labor laws in low-wage minority and immigrant communities,<sup>85</sup> while Los Angeles trains trade unions to enforce prevailing wage laws on school district projects.<sup>86</sup> California's Division of Labor Standards Enforcement also pursued these efforts at the state level.<sup>87</sup> Maine could take a similar approach by partnering with state and local unions to enforce its minimum wage, paid time off, and health and safety standards at individual work sites. With increased occupational risks due to COVID-19, active workplace enforcement is more important than ever. In addition to bolstering state enforcement mechanisms, policymakers should ensure that workers are able to bring a lawsuit in court to recover unpaid wages and hold employers accountable for labor and employment violations. Since retaining legal representation is expensive and often cost-prohibitive, it is also important that the prevailing plaintiff be able to recover attorneys fees and costs.<sup>88</sup> A good policy would also allow attorneys who successfully enforce workers' rights in court to provide financial support to nonprofit organizations who refer those cases.<sup>89</sup> Private right to action constitutes an important part of any good enforcement toolkit because the threat of legal fees and a judgment in civil court can act as a larger deterrent to violators than state fines. With public agencies' enforcement priorities likely to shift over time, private enforcement also ensures that workers always have an avenue to protect their rights.<sup>90</sup>

### Involve worker organizations in unemployment insurance modernization

The COVID-19 pandemic has highlighted the urgent need to reform state unemployment insurance systems. Tens of thousands of Mainers relied on unemployment insurance in 2020. In addition, there are likely thousands of other unemployed workers who need unemployment insurance but are not getting it.<sup>91</sup> During normal times, roughly 3 in 4 laid-off workers do not apply for unemployment insurance.<sup>92</sup> Furthermore, national research shows that workers of color and those with less education are less likely to apply for and receive unemployment benefits.<sup>93</sup> A number of policy changes are needed to modernize fractured unemployment insurance systems, expand access, and boost uptake rates. Among other things, lawmakers should extend eligibility to part-time workers and independent contractors, increase benefits amounts, and provide better guidance for workers seeking those benefits. States can also encourage employers to use work-sharing or short-time compensation programs as an alternative to layoffs.<sup>94</sup>

In addition, the state should consider giving labor unions and other worker organizations a more formalized role in the jobless benefits system. For instance, Maine could establish a funded navigator function for unions and worker organizations to connect workers with unemployment insurance benefits.<sup>95</sup> By making workers aware of jobless benefits, helping workers to complete application forms, and protecting workers from retaliation, labor unions can help boost access to unemployment insurance and close gaps for workers of color and those with less education.<sup>96</sup> Indeed, unions in Maine have played an important role during COVID-19 in helping workers sign up for unemployment insurance. As of November 2020, the Maine AFL-CIO had directly supported more than 3,500 workers filing, navigating, and troubleshooting unemployment insurance.<sup>97</sup> The union established a portal on its website where the unemployed can request help and trained a team of 10 to 15 volunteers to assist workers with navigating the system; it also established a Facebook group to provide resources to workers seeking help.<sup>98</sup> Furthermore, the Maine AFL-CIO was able to use its familiarity with the system to encourage the Maine Labor Department to implement systematic and technological improvements to its system.<sup>99</sup>

As CAP describes in a separate report, similar arrangements—wherein trade unions receive government funds to help administer public unemployment insurance—have long been used successfully in several northern European countries.<sup>100</sup> The Ghent system, for example, provides labor unions with a formalized role in helping workers sign up for unemployment insurance, leading to high-quality public services; incidentally, it creates a framework for recruitment and retention of new members.<sup>101</sup>

### Strengthen public sector unions

In 2019, more than 45 percent of public sector workers in Maine belonged to a union.<sup>102</sup> Although Maine's public sector union density is higher than the national average of 33.6 percent,<sup>103</sup> further action is needed to ensure that those workers are able to effectively exercise their voice, especially in light of the U.S. Supreme Court taking action to weaken public sector unions.<sup>104</sup> Strong public sector unions are also important for helping employees bargain for higher wages and benefits, at a time when the lack of competitive wages is impeding government agencies in their efforts to recruit and retain staff.<sup>105</sup>

Recognizing the important role of public sector employment, the Maine Legislature took some steps in 2019 to support public sector employees and their access to unions.<sup>106</sup> Yet more policy change is needed to ensure that public sector workers are able to exercise their voice on the job.<sup>107</sup> For example, Maine should enact laws permitting workers to sign up for membership electronically and pay dues through payroll deduction. Lawmakers should also ensure that most public sector workers have the right to strike, an important tool for collective organizing and bargaining.<sup>108</sup> Moreover, to ensure that public sector union membership remains high in the face of the impending wave of Baby Boomer retirements, policymakers should ensure that new public sector employees receive training about their rights under the law as well as the benefits of union membership as part of their official new hire orientations.<sup>109</sup> State and local governments could also provide unions with a role in workforce training,<sup>110</sup> benefits delivery, and standards enforcement.

# Use business permitting and licensing standards to support high-road businesses

Maine can also use its power to issue business licenses and permits as a way to structure industries, improve job quality, and ensure that low-road competitors do not drive down standards. A number of cities and states around the country condition permitting and licensing on wage and hour compliance and workplace safety requirements. Austin, Texas, for example, uses an incentive-based model to encourage businesses to take the high road: Real estate developers who participate in a certification program to ensure that subcontractors pay living wages and provide safe workplaces become eligible to receive expedited building permits.<sup>111</sup>

Maine could also take a more targeted approach and impose more stringent licensing requirements in industries with a history of labor violations, as California has done in the car wash industry using labor bonds.<sup>112</sup> Moreover, there are instances of government agencies coordinating on standards.<sup>113</sup> The San Francisco Department of Public Health can suspend or revoke health permits for restaurants found to violate wage and hour laws.<sup>114</sup>

## Close loopholes that allow employers to skirt legal responsibilities and undermine worker power

Employers use numerous legal strategies to avoid recognizing workers' rights, and long-standing legal loopholes allow them to do so. Worker misclassification—where workers are illegal classified as "independent contractors" with few rights—for example, is a persistent and growing issue in a number of industries, including construction, home care, and the app-based economy.<sup>115</sup> State reports have estimated that 11 percent of employers in Maine misclassify their employees as independent contractors, costing the state millions of dollars in lost workers' compensation, unemployment insurance, and income tax revenues.<sup>116</sup> Because Mainers of color are more likely than white Mainers to work in industries where misclassification is most common, this also drives racial inequities in the state.<sup>117</sup> Corporations' use of "fissured" work structures—through subcontracting, temp and staffing agencies, and franchising—also make it difficult to hold employers accountable.<sup>118</sup> For example, in the fast-food industry, corporations commonly use franchising as a way to outsource responsibility for their restaurant workers while maintaining control over business operations.

Maine should work to address the persistent problem of employee misclassification in many sectors of the state's economy. Additionally, it should take active steps to ensure that workers, particularly gig workers, receive the legal protections they are entitled to. For example, Maine should clarify that employee rights and protections apply to on-demand platform workers and issue clear guidance on businesses' joint employer responsibilities and independent contractor misclassification, as recommended by the National Employment Law Project.<sup>119</sup> The state must also fight any attempt by online platform employers to exempt their workforce from coverage under workplace standards laws, including through carve-outs from minimum wage, unemployment insurance, and workers' compensation laws.<sup>120</sup> Maine could even pursue more innovative sectoral solutions and follow the lead of states such as Washington,<sup>121</sup> which has proposed legislation to establish a workers' board as well as portable benefits for nonemployee workers—effectively creating a way for those groups to join together and set high industrywide standards.

Furthermore, Maine should provide that all workers who are excluded from coverage under the National Labor Relations Act, including farmworkers,<sup>122</sup> domestic workers, and independent contractors, have the right to join a union and bargain collectively. This is especially important, because these occupations are frequently performed by people of color.

### Implement broad anti-retaliation protections

Anti-retaliation protections help prevent employers from threatening, firing, or otherwise retaliating against workers who raise concerns about employment law violations. Importantly, they also ensure that workers are able to take advantage of existing programs, such as universal paid time off. A 2019 survey found that between one-quarter and one-third of Maine workers "didn't use some or all of their [paid time off] leave because they feared employer retaliation or because their employer made it too difficult to use."<sup>123</sup> Language stripped from Maine's original paid-time-off bill would have allowed employees to sue employers if they believed they were retaliated against for taking time off,<sup>124</sup> yet the state failed to address those retaliation concerns even when it finalized its paid-time-off rules.<sup>125</sup> A bill to generally strengthen Maine's whistleblower protections has not yet been taken up by the Legislature, either.<sup>126</sup>

Maine policymakers can protect workers from retaliation by passing strong whistleblower and anti-retaliation protections. A National Employment Law Project report highlights four key measures in anti-retaliation legislation, including fines, monetary damages, recovery of attorneys fees, and a private right of action.<sup>127</sup>

# Applying these strategies to specific sectors

The above strategies are intended as a menu of what is possible in this space. These strategies could be applied broadly across the state, as well as targeted to specific sectors. Ultimately, Maine should adopt all of the recommendations and apply them to as many workers as possible, but there may be reasons to focus on certain sectors.

The caregiving sector, for instance, could benefit from the state implementing a number of the strategies described above. The caregiving industry is a significant and growing employer in Maine: Registered nurses are the second-biggest occupation in the state—comprising more than 15,000 people<sup>128</sup>—and roughly an additional 15,000 Mainers work as personal care aides and nursing assistants.<sup>129</sup> However, Maine's aging population, combined with a decline in young workers, portends a coming worker shortage in long-term care services.<sup>130</sup> The fact that many care occupations tend to be some of the most underpaid, further complicates the issue. In Maine, the median hourly wage for direct care workers is just \$13.33 per hour.<sup>131</sup> Policy interventions are needed to stabilize the workforce and ensure that these workers are properly compensated for the essential services they provide, especially because a large percentage of care jobs are reliant on public funding.<sup>132</sup> Policymakers could, for example: ensure that government spending creates good jobs by adjusting the rate-setting or reimbursement process to produce higher standards and greater worker involvement; use workers' boards to set industrywide standards; enact licensing standards that support stable, high-road employers; and allow home care workers to negotiate with the government over rates.<sup>133</sup>

Similarly, policymakers could take a number of steps to ensure that construction jobs are quality jobs. As the third-biggest industry in Maine, construction supplied employment to nearly 37,000 people in 2018.<sup>134</sup> Yet union density in private construction—an industry that is typically unionized at higher-than-average rates—sits at a mere 3.6 percent in Maine.<sup>135</sup> Policymakers could take steps to boost worker power in the construction industry by addressing misclassification; ensuring that all government spending promotes high standards and rights for workers; and using business licensing and permitting standards to support stable, high-road employers.

Workers in other sectors, including education and hospitality and tourism, also stand to benefit from reforms. Policymakers should work with worker representatives and businesses to identify sector-specific challenges and tailor policies to meet those needs. By using a number of the above strategies in combination, policymakers can work toward the strongest outcomes for the greatest number of workers.

### Conclusion

Working Mainers face a number of challenges, including low wages and benefits, inconsistent job quality, and persistent racial inequities. The COVID-19 pandemic has brought on additional concerns over health and safety. Yet weak worker protections and low rates of union membership too often prevent workers from taking necessary action, and key policy reforms are needed to improve standards and ensure that workers have a strong collective voice. By empowering workers across occupations and industries, state policymakers can improve job quality for individual workers while also ensuring a safer and more equitable economy for all Mainers.

About the authors

David Madland is a senior fellow at the Center for American Progress.

Malkie Wall is a research associate for the Economic Policy team at the Center.

### Endnotes

- 1 U.S. Census Bureau, "Table S2001: Earnings in the Past 12 Months (in 2019 Inflation-Adjusted Dollars)," available at https://data.census.gov/cedsci/table?q=Summary%20 Table%2052001&g=0100000US\_0400000US23&tid=ACSST 1Y2019.S2001&hidePreview=true (last accessed December 2020).
- 2 Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, "Median Household Income in Maine," available at https://fred.stlouisfed.org/ series/MEHOINUSMEA646N (last accessed December 2020).
- 3 James Myall, "State of Working Maine 2019" (Augusta, ME: Maine Center for Economic Policy, 2019), available at https://www.mecep.org/maines-economy/state-ofworking-maine-2019/.
- 4 Ibid.
- 5 Data USA, "Maine," available at https://datausa.io/profile/ geo/maine#economy (last accessed December 2020).
- 6 James Myall, "State of Working Maine 2018" (Augusta, ME: Maine Center for Economic Policy, 2018), available at https://www.mecep.org/maines-economy/state-workingmaine-2018/.
- 7 Myall, "State of Working Maine 2019."
- 8 Ibid.
- 9 Ibid.
- 10 Ibid.
- 11 Ibid.
- 12 Data USA, "Maine."
- 13 Myall, "State of Working Maine 2019"; James Myall, "State of Working Maine 2020" (Augusta, ME: Maine Center for Economic Policy, 2020), available at https://www. mecep.org/maines-economy/report-state-of-workingmaine-2020/.
- 14 Peter McGuire, "Maine's job losses worse than any recession in 50 years," The Portland Press Herald, January 8, 2020, available at https://www.pressherald.com/2021/01/07/ maines-job-losses-worse-than-any-recession-in-50-years/.
- 15 Myall, "State of Working Maine 2019."
- 16 Olugbenga Ajilore, "The Persistent Black-White Unemployment Gap Is Built Into the Labor Market," Center for American Progress, September 28, 2020, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ news/2020/09/28/490702/persistent-black-white-unemployment-gap-built-labor-market/.
- 17 James Myall, "Despite modest recovery, pandemic hardship lingers for tens of thousands of Mainers," Maine Center for Economic Policy, September 16, 2020, available at https://www.mecep.org/blog/despite-modest-recoverypandemic-hardship-lingers-for-tens-of-thousands-ofmainers/.
- 18 Union density numbers are for 2019. See Barry Hirsch and David Macpherson, "Union Membership and Coverage Database from the CPS," Industrial and Labor Relations Review 56 (2) (2003): 349–354, available at http://unionstats.com/.
- 19 Myall, "State of Working Maine 2018."
- 20 Ibid.
- 21 Ibid.

- 22 David Madland and Nick Bunker, "Unions Make Democracy Work for the Middle Class: Organized Labor Helps Ordinary Citizens Participate More and Have a Greater Say" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2012), available at https://www.americanprogressaction.org/ issues/economy/reports/2012/01/25/10913/unions-makedemocracy-work-for-the-middle-class/.
- 23 Paul Frymer and Jacob M. Grumbach, "Labor Unions and White Racial Politics," *American Journal of Political Science* (2020), available at https://doi.org/10.1111/ajps.12537.
- 24 Paul Pellman, "Maine's new sick leave policy for workers sets a precedent other states may follow," CNBC, July 24, 2019, available at https://www.cnbc.com/2019/07/24/ maines-new-sick-leave-policy-is-victory-for-the-statesemployees.html.
- 25 Emma Foehringer Merchant, "Maine Passes State-Level Green New Deal for Workforce Development," Greentech Media, June 12, 2019, available at https://www.greentechmedia.com/articles/read/maine-passes-state-level-greennew-deal.
- 26 Statista, "Death rates from coronavirus (COVID-19) in the United States as of January 18, 2021, by state," available at https://www.statista.com/statistics/1109011/coronaviruscovid19-death-rates-us-by-state/ (last accessed January 2021).
- 27 The Editorial Board, "Under Trump, OSHA's Covid-19 Response Is Failing Workers," *The New York Times*, September 14, 2020, available https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/14/opinion/trump-covid-osha-workers.html?link\_id=21&can\_id=f53b0fb64d96086de0983e107d061a5a&source=em ail-todays-headlines-jobs-with-justice-9152020&email\_referrer=email\_923746&email\_subject=todays-headlines-jobs-with-justice-9162020; Rebecca Rainey, "Businesses brace for mandatory workplace safety rules under Biden," *Politico*, November 13, 2020, available at https://www.politico.com/news/2020/11/13/businesses-brace-formandatory-workplace-safety-rules-under-biden-436498.
- 28 National Employment Law Project, "Protecting Worker Safety and Health in the COVID Crisis: A State and Local Model Policy Response" (Washington: 2020), available at https://s27147.pcdn.co/wp-content/uploads/Protecting-Worker-Safety-Health-COVID-State-Local-Policy-Response. pdf.
- 29 State of Maine, "Restarting Maine's Economy," available at https://www.maine.gov/covid19/restartingmaine (last accessed December 2020); Evan Popp, "Lack of specificity in COVID-19 rules for offices a concern for Maine union," *Maine Beacon*, September 16, 2020, available at https:// mainebeacon.com/lack-of-specificity-in-covid-19-rules-foroffices-a-concern-for-maine-union/; Steve Collins, "After violating face covering rule, Bethel brew pub loses health license again," *Sun Journal*, May 22, 2020, available at https://www.sunjournal.com/2020/05/22/after-violatingface-covering-rule-bethel-brew-pub-barred-from-servingalcohol/.
- 30 Janice Fine and Jennifer Gordon, "Strengthening Labor Standards Enforcement through Partnerships with Workers' Organizations," *Politics & Society* 38 (4) (2010), available at https://doi.org/10.1177%2F0032329210381240; David Weil, "Individual Rights and Collective Agents: The Role of Old and New Workplace Institutes in the Regulation of Labor Markets" (Cambridge, MA: National Bureau of Economic Research, 2003), available at https://www.nber. org/papers/w9565.
- 31 National Employment Law Project, "Protecting Worker Safety and Health in the COVID Crisis."
- 21 Center for American Progress | Strategies To Build Worker Power in Maine

- 32 David Madland, "How State and Local Governments Can Support Safe Workplaces and Protect Public Health During the Coronavirus Crisis," Center for American Progress Action Fund, May 13, 2020, available at https:// www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/economy/ news/2020/05/13/177671/state-local-governments-cansupport-safe-workplaces-protect-public-health-coronavirus-crisis/.
- 33 Leila Miller, "L.A. County approves program for workers to form public health councils to curb coronavirus spread," Los Angeles Times, November 10, 2020, available at https:// www.latimes.com/california/story/2020-11-10/la-me-lacounty-public-health-councils.
- 34 Ibid.
- 35 ALIGN NY, "New York Health and Essential Rights Order," available at https://alignny.org/resource/new-york-healthand-essential-rights-order/ (last accessed November 2020).
- 36 David Madland and Malkie Wall, "American Ghent: Designing Programs to Strengthen Unions and Improve Government Services" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/economy/reports/2019/09/18/474690/americanghent/.
- 37 National Employment Law Project, "Protecting Worker Safety and Health in the COVID Crisis.".
- 38 Ibid.
- 39 Ibid.
- 40 Ibid.
- 41 Maine Legislature, "Title 26, Chapter 6: Occupational Safety Rules and Regulations Board, 5564. Establishment of board; purpose," available at http://legislature.maine.gov/ statutes/26/title26sec564.html (last accessed December 2020).
- 42 For more details on potential selection processes, see the "Board Membership" section of Kate Andrias, David Madland, and Malkie Wall, "A How-To Guide for State and Local Workers' Boards" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress. org/issues/economy/reports/2019/12/11/478539/guidestate-local-workers-boards/.
- 43 Maine Development Foundation, "Maine State Budget Primer 2019" (Hallowell, ME: 2019), available at https:// www.mdf.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/03/2019-Maine-State-Budget-Primer.pdf.
- 44 An Act to Authorize Project Labor Agreements for Public Works Projects, L.D. 1564, 129th Maine Legislature (June 13, 2019), available at https://legislature.maine.gov/ LawMakerWeb/summary.asp?ID=280073369.
- 45 An Act Regarding the Determination of the Prevailing Wage Rate for Public Works Projects, L.D. 1386, 129th Maine Legislature (January 12, 2020), available at https://legislature.maine.gov/LawMakerWeb/summary. asp?ID=280072700.
- 46 An Act to Establish a Green New Deal for Maine, L.D. 1282, 129th Maine Legislature (June 17, 2019), available at https://legislature.maine.gov/LawMakerWeb/summary. asp?ID=280072524.
- 47 William Rolfe, "Green New Deal for Maine' bill has nothing to do with climate change," The Maine Wire, June 6, 2019, available at https://www.themainewire.com/2019/06/ green-new-deal-for-maine-bill-has-nothing-to-do-withclimate-change/.

- 48 Karla Walter, Malkie Wall, and Alex Rowell, "A How-To Guide for Strengthening State and Local Prevailing Wage Laws: Raising Standards for Government-Funded Work" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2020), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ reports/2020/12/22/494146/guide-strengthening-statelocal-prevailing-wage-laws/.
- 49 David Madland and Alex Rowell, "How State and Local Governments Can Strengthen Worker Power and Raise Wages" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2017), available at https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/economy/reports/2017/05/02/166640/ state-local-governments-can-strengthen-worker-powerraise-wages/.
- 50 Karla Walter, "Infrastructure Investment Must Create Good Jobs for All" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2019/04/22/466754/infrastructureinvestment-must-create-good-jobs/.
- 51 Karla Walter and others, "Contracting that Works: How State and Local Governments Can Uphold High Standards for Workers, Business, and Taxpayers" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2015), available at https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/ economy/reports/2015/11/13/125359/contracting-thatworks-2/.
- 52 James Breece, Glenn Mills, and Todd Gabe, "The Economic Implications of Maine's Changing Age Structure," Maine Policy Review 24 (2) (2015): 13–22, available at https:// digitalcommons.library.umaine.edu/cgi/viewcontent. cgi?referer=https://www.google.com/&httpsredir=1&a rticle=1702&context=mpr; J. Craig Anderson, "Who will replace Maine's aging workforce?", Portland Press Herald, September 20, 2015, available at https://www.pressherald. com/2015/09/20/who-will-replace-maines-aging-workforce/; Sam Rogers, "Shortage of skilled, qualified workers could harm Maine's economy," News Center Maine, March 4, 2020, available at https://www.newscentermaine. com/article/life/shortage-of-skilled-qualified-workerscould-harm-maines-economy/97-c03d4ba6-5282-4d9c-9829-babce7dd8214.
- 53 Mal Leary, "Legislative Task Force Says Maine's Skilled Worker Shortage Has Reached Crisis Levels," Maine Public Radio, November 17, 2017, available at https://www. mainepublic.org/post/legislative-task-force-says-maine-sskilled-worker-shortage-has-reached-crisis-levels.
- 54 Live and Work in Maine, "Home," available at https://www. liveandworkinmaine.com/ (last accessed December 2020).
- 55 Maine Center for Workforce Research and Information, "High-Wage, In-Demand Jobs in Maine by Education," available at https://www.maine.gov/labor/cwri/data/oes/hwid. html (last accessed November 2020).
- 56 Livia Lam, "A Design for Workforce Equity: Workforce Redesign for Quality Training and Employment: A Framing Paper" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ economy/reports/2019/10/16/475875/design-workforceequity/.
- 57 Madland and Wall, "American Ghent."
- 58 Madland and Rowell, "How State and Local Governments Can Strengthen Worker Power and Raise Wages."
- 59 Angela Hanks, Annie McGrew, and Daniella Zessoules, "The Apprenticeship Wage and Participation Gap" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2018), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ reports/2018/07/11/453321/apprenticeship-wage-participation-gap/.

- 60 Maine Department of Labor, "Maine Apprenticeship Program: 2019 Annual Report" (Augusta, ME: 2019), available at https://www.maine.gov/labor/docs/2020/reports/Apprenticeshipreport2019.pdf.
- 61 Ibid.
- 62 Ibid.
- 63 Ibid.
- 64 Livia Lam and Karla Walter, "Quality Workforce Partnerships: Strategies To Create a More Equitable Workforce" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2020), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ economy/reports/2020/04/01/482466/quality-workforcepartnerships/.
- 65 Washington is ranked as one the highest states in quality of long-term health care services and supports. See AARP, "Long-Term Services and Supports State Scorecard," available at http://www.longtermscorecard.org/ (last accessed November 2020).
- 66 Mass.gov, "Welding, Cutting, and Other Hot Works," available at https://www.mass.gov/service-details/weldingcutting-other-hot-works (last accessed November 2020).
- 67 Joe Kelly, "New Massachusetts Hot Work Requirements," Masscontruction.org, March 2, 2018, available at https:// massconstruction.org/2018/03/02/new-massachusettshot-work-requirements/.
- 68 Lam and Walter, "Quality Workforce Partnerships."
- 69 Karla Walter, "Public Sector Training Partnerships Build Power" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/ economy/reports/2019/10/03/475355/public-sectortraining-partnerships-build-power/.
- 70 Ibid.
- 71 Ibid.; RISE Partnership, "About Us," available at https://www. risepartnership.com/about-us/ (last accessed December 2020).
- 72 Kate Andrias, David Madland, and Malkie Wall, "Workers' Boards: Frequently Asked Questions" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ reports/2019/12/11/478571/workers-boards-frequentlyasked-questions/.
- 73 Jonathan Custodio, "Essential workers rally for state law mandating workplace safety," *Politico*, October 7, 2020, available at https://www.politico.com/states/new-york/ city-hall/story/2020/10/07/essential-workers-rally-forstate-law-mandating-workplace-safety-1322140.
- 74 David Madland and Malkie Wall, "What Is Sectoral Bargaining?", Center for American Progress Action Fund, March 2, 2020, available at https://www.americanprogressaction. org/issues/economy/news/2020/03/02/176857/what-issectoral-bargaining/.
- 75 Patrick McGeehan, "New York Plans \$15-an-Hour Minimum Wage for Fast Food Workers," *The New York Times*, July 22, 2015, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2015/07/23/ nyregion/new-york-minimum-wage-fast-food-workers. html#:--:text=Cuomo%20recommended%20on%20 Wednesday%20that,higher%20cost%20of%20living%20 there.
- 76 Seattle.gov, "Domestic Workers Standards Board," available at https://www.seattle.gov/domestic-workers-standardsboard (last accessed November 2020).

- 77 An Act Relating to creating the universal worker protections act, S.B. 5690, 66th Washington Legislature, 2019 Regular Session (January 28, 2019), available at http://lawfilesext.leg.wa.gov/biennium/2019-20/Pdf/Bills/Senate%20Bills/5690.pdf; A Bill for an Act Relating to the long term care wage board; and prescribing an effective date, H.B. 2490, 80th Oregon Legislature, 2019 Regular Session, available at https://olis.leg.state.or.us/liz/2019R1/Downloads/MeasureDocument/HB2490/Introduced.
- 78 Ballotpedia, "Maine Question 1, Payroll and Non-Wage Income Taxes for Home Care Program Initiative (2018)," available at https://ballotpedia.org/Maine\_Question\_1,\_ Payroll\_and\_Non-Wage\_Income\_Taxes\_for\_Home\_Care\_ Program\_Initiative\_(2018) (last accessed December 2020); Maine Legislature, "Part 4 Home Care Services Chapter 1611 Universal Home Care," available at https://www. maine.gov/sos/cec/elec/citizens/uhcleg.pdf (last accessed November 2020).
- 79 Myall, "State of Working Maine 2019."
- 80 Dan Neumann, "State finalized paid time off rules, doesn't address retaliation concerns," Maine Beacon, September 16, 2020, available at https://mainebeacon.com/statefinalizes-paid-time-off-rules-doesnt-address-retaliationconcerns/.
- 81 Dan Neumann, "Companies stealing wages could face greater consequences with Jackson's bill," *Maine Beacon*, April 25, 2019, available at https://mainebeacon.com/companies-stealing-wages-could-face-greater-consequenceswith-jacksons-bill/#:~:text=Currently%2C%20if%20a%20 Maine%20worker's,lost%20wages%20through%20a%20 lawsuit.
- 82 Myall, "State of Working Maine 2018."
- 83 Maine Senate Democrats, "Senate Passes Suite of Bills to Protect Maine Workers in Initial Party-Line Vote," June 5, 2019, available at http://www.mainesenate.org/senatepasses-suite-of-bills-to-protect-maine-workers-in-initialparty-line-vote/.
- 84 Madland and Wall, "American Ghent."
- 85 National Employment Law Project, "Enforcement of a \$15 Minimum Wage in Minneapolis Requires Strategic Community Partnerships" (Washington: 2017), available at https://www.nelp.org/publication/enforcement-of-a-15-minimum-wage-in-minneapolis-requires-strategiccommunity-partnerships/; Seema N. Patel and Catherine L. Fisk, "California Co-Enforcement Initiatives that Facilitate Worker Organizing" (Cambridge, MA: Harvard Law School Symposium, 2017), available at https://harvardlpr.com/ wp-content/uploads/sites/20/2017/11/Patel-Fisk-CoEnforcement.pdf.
- 86 Los Angeles Unified School District Facilities Services Division, "Joint Compliance Monitoring Program: Los Angeles Unified School District and All Work Preservation Groups," available at https://www.laschools.org/contractor/lc/documents/download/work-preservation/Rules\_of\_Engagement.pdf (last accessed December 2020).
- 87 Patel and Fisk, "California Co-Enforcement Initiatives that Facilitate Worker Organizing."
- 88 National Employment Law Project, "The Top 5 Enforcement Tools for Local Minimum Wage Laws" (Washington: 2015), available at https://www.nelp.org/publication/the-top-5-enforcement-tools-for-local-minimum-wage-laws/.
- 89 Madland and Rowell, "How State and Local Governments Can Strengthen Worker Power and Raise Wages."

- 90 National Employment Law Project, "The Top 5 Enforcement Tools for Local Minimum Wage Laws."
- 91 Maine Center for Workforce Research and Information, "Unemployment Insurance Program," available at https://www. maine.gov/labor/cwri/ui.html (last accessed November 2020).
- 92 U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Characteristics of Unemployment Insurance Applicants and Benefit Recipients Summary," Press release, September 25, 2019, available at https://www.bls.gov/news.release/uisup.nt0.htm.
- 93 Alexander Hertel-Fernandez and Alix Gould-Werth, "Labor organizations and Unemployment Insurance: A virtuous circle supporting U.S. workers' voices and reducing disparities in benefits" (Washington: Washington Center for Equitable Growth, 2020), available at https://equitablegrowth. org/labor-organizations-and-unemployment-insurancea-virtuous-circle-supporting-u-s-workers-voices-andreducing-disparities-in-benefits/.
- 94 Hailey Becker and Lily Roberts, "Improving the Worksharing System To Absorb Employment Shocks" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2020), available at https:// www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2020/11/13/492886/improving-worksharing-systemabsorb-employment-shocks/.
- 95 Madland and Wall, "American Ghent."
- 96 Hertel-Fernandez and Gould-Werth, "Labor organizations and Unemployment Insurance."
- 97 Numbers are from Matt Schlobohm, executive director, Maine AFL-CIO, personal communication with authors via email, January 11, 2021, on file with authors.
- 98 Maine AFL-CIO, "Maine Unemployment Insurance Assistance," Facebook, available at https://www.facebook.com/ groups/maineunemployment/ (last accessed November 2020).
- 99 Cindy Han, "Unemployment Update: Jobless Rate; Benefits Extension: Claims Processing; Fraud Cases; Getting Help," Maine Public Radio, July 6, 2020, available at https://www. mainepublic.org/post/unemployment-update-joblessrate-benefits-extension-claims-processing-fraud-casesgetting-help.
- 100 Madland and Wall, "American Ghent."
- 101 Ibid.
- 102 Hirsch and Macpherson, "Union Membership and Coverage Database from the CPS."
- 103 Ibid.
- 104 Janus v. American Federation of State, County, and Municipal Employees, Council 31, 585 U.S. \_\_\_(June 27, 2018), available at https://www.supremecourt.gov/opinions/17pdf/16-1466\_2b3j.pdf.
- 105 Dan Neumann, "Maine state employees say low pay contributing to recruiting crisis," Maine Beacon, February 21, 2019, available at https://mainebeacon.com/maine-stateemployees-say-low-pay-contributing-to-recruiting-crisis/.
- 106 An Act to Protect State Employees When Their Contracts Have Expired, L.D. 1546, 129th Maine Legislature (June 19, 2019, available at http://mainelegislature.org/LawMakerWeb/summary.asp?ID=280073265; An Act to Exclude Collectively Bargained Salary and Job Promotion Increases from the Earnable Compensation Limitation for Retirement Purposes, LD 1620, 129th Maine Legislature (June 19, 2019), available at http://mainelegislature.org/LawMaker-Web/summary.asp?ID=280073502.

- 107 Karla Walter, "State and Local Policies to Support Government Workers and Their Unions" (Washington: Center for American Progress Action Fund, 2018), available at https:// www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/economy/ reports/2018/06/27/170587/state-local-policies-supportgovernment-workers-unions/.
- 108 James Myall, "Right to strike would level the playing field for public workers, with benefits for all of us," Maine Center for Economic Policy, April 17, 2019, available at https:// www.mecep.org/blog/right-to-strike-would-level-theplaying-field-for-public-workers-with-benefits-for-all-ofus/.
- 109 Michael Wasser, "Making the Case for Union Membership: The Strategic Value of New Hire Orientations" (Washington: Jobs With Justice Education Fund and University Park, PA: Pennsylvania State University, 2017), available at https://www.jwj.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/11/NMO-2017-full-report\_FINAL.pdf.
- 110 Walter, "Public Sector Training Partnerships Build Power."
- 111 Madland and Rowell, "How State and Local Governments Can Strengthen Worker Power and Raise Wages."
- 112 An act to amend Section 2055 of, and to repeal Section 2067 of the Labor Code, relating to car washes, California Assembly Bill No. 1387 (October 11, 2013), available at http://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billNavClient. xhtml?bill\_id=201320140AB1387.
- 113 Madland and Rowell, "How State and Local Governments Can Strengthen Worker Power and Raise Wages."
- 114 Meredith Minkler and others, "Wage Theft as a Neglected Public Health Problem: An Overview and Case Study from San Francisco's Chinatown District," *American Journal* of *Public Health* 104 (6) (2014): 1010–1020, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4062017/.
- 115 National Employment Law Project, "Independent Contractor Misclassification Imposes Huge Costs on Workers and Federal and State Treasuries" (Washington: 2020), available at https://www.nelp.org/publication/independentcontractor-misclassification-imposes-huge-costs-workersfederal-state-treasuries-update-october-2020/.
- 116 lbid.
- 117 Myall, "State of Working Maine 2020."
- 118 National Employment Law Project, "A State Agenda for America's Workers: 18 Ways to Promote Good Jobs in the States" (Washington: 2018), available at https://www.nelp. org/publication/state-agenda-americas-workers-18-wayspromote-good-jobs-states/.

119 Ibid.

- 120 Ibid.
- 121 An Act Relating to creating the universal worker protections act.
- 122 California Agricultural Labor Relations Board, "Fact Sheet - English," available at https://www.alrb.ca.gov/formspublications/fact-sheets/fact-sheet-english/ (last accessed December 2020).
- 123 Myall, "State of Working Maine 2019."
- 124 Dan Neumann, "Groundbreaking paid leave bill advances, but leaves some Mainers behind," Maine Beacon, April 18, 2019, available at https://mainebeacon.com/groundbreaking-paid-leave-bill-advances-but-leaves-some-mainersbehind/.

- 125 Neumann, "State finalized paid time off rules, doesn't address retaliation concerns."
- 126 Dan Neumann, "Sen. Jackson seeks to restore workers' rights, enforcement of Maine labor laws," Maine Beacon, May 16, 2019, available at https://mainebeacon. com/sen-jackson-seeks-to-restore-workers-rightsenforcement-of-maine-labor-laws/; An Act to Enhance Enforcement of Employment Laws, L.D. 1693, 129th Maine Legislature (November 16, 2020), available at https://legislature.maine.gov/LawMakerWeb/summary. asp?LD=1693&SessionID=13.
- 127 National Employment Law Project, "Exposing Wage Theft Without Fear: States Must Protect Workers from Retaliation" (Washington: 2019), available at https://www.nelp. org/publication/exposing-wage-theft-without-fear/.
- 128 Data USA, "Maine."
- 129 Ibid.
- 130 Jeff Stein, "This will be catastrophic': Maine families face elder boom, worker shortage in preview of nation's future," *The Washington Post*, August 14, 2019, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/ economy/this-will-be-catastrophic-maine-families-faceelder-boom-worker-shortage-in-preview-of-nationsfuture/2019/08/14/7cecafc6-bec1-11e9-b873-63ace636af08\_story.html.

- 131 PHI National, "Workforce Data Center," available at https://phinational.org/policy-research/workforce-datacenter/#var=Wage+Trends (last accessed December 2020).
- 132 Malkie Wall, "Essential Work, Disposable Workers: Why Home Care Workers Need Labor Protections," Center for American Progress Action Fund, September 3, 2020, available at https://www.americanprogressaction.org/ issues/economy/news/2020/09/03/178589/essentialwork-disposable-workers-home-care-workers-need-laborprotections/.

133 Ibid.

- 134 Data USA, "Maine."
- 135 Union density numbers are for 2019. See Hirsch and Macpherson, "Union Membership and Coverage Database from the CPS."

#### **Our Mission**

The Center for American Progress is an independent, nonpartisan policy institute that is dedicated to improving the lives of all Americans, through bold, progressive ideas, as well as strong leadership and concerted action. Our aim is not just to change the conversation, but to change the country.

#### **Our Values**

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

#### **Our Approach**

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

